
RECENT CHANGES TO THE UNIVERSITY BY-LAWS 
 

The following by-law changes were approved at the February 1, 2016 meeting of the University 
Senate.   
 
II.A. Admissions 
 
The University Of Connecticut Office Of Admissions follows the formal Non-Discrimination Policy 
Statement and makes admissions decisions in accordance with this policy.  
 
The University does not enter into any quid pro quo contracts, either explicit or implied, with admitted 
students. Services expected shall not be a consideration in admission.  
 
No changes in the course requirements for admission shall be published after February 1 in any year to 
take effect for students entering in the following Fall semester.  
 
The rules for admission apply to freshman and transfer students who seek to matriculate, i.e. be 
admitted as degree candidates. The minimum requirements for admission to the University are listed 
below; the specific requirements for admission to the schools and colleges are provided in the University 
Catalog online.  Separate admissions requirements may apply to the University’s articulation 
agreements with other Connecticut public colleges and universities.   
 
1. Minimum Requirements  
Except as specified in Section II.A.2, the following are the minimum requirements for admission to the 
freshman and transfer class in all undergraduate schools and colleges with the exception of the Ratcliffe 
Hicks School of Agriculture:  
 

a. Each applicant shall have graduated from AND have completed 16 units (or the equivalent) in, 
an approved secondary school or program.  

 
As a part of the 16 units in the typical U.S. four-year secondary school program, candidates 
for admission shall present 15 units of college preparatory work. This college preparatory 
work must include:  

 Four units of English (composition and literature) 

 Three units of mathematics (one unit of each of the following or their equivalents: 
algebra I, algebra II, geometry)  

 Two units of laboratory science  

 Two units of social science or history  

 Two units (generally corresponding to two years) of a single foreign language or the 
equivalent  

 Three units of electives (two units must be college preparatory)  
 
Students attending secondary school programs outside of the United States that do not 
follow the typical US model of secondary education will have their curriculum evaluated 
within the context of the educational system in which they attend. 

 



b. All applicants for admission to undergraduate degree programs are required to provide 
official transcripts of their high school grades and relevant test scores, including the College 
Board SAT or the ACT. English proficiency scores, such as the iBT (Internet Based TOEFL) or 
IELTS, must be presented by students for whom English is not a first language. All applicants for 
admissions are holistically reviewed, which includes an applicant’s personal statement/essay, 
secondary school transcript, test scores, student involvement/activities, letters of 
recommendation and any other information the student presents as part of the application 
process.  Admission is competitive and based on the applicant’s likelihood of success.  
 
c. Transfer applicants are required to provide official transcripts from all colleges or universities 
where they have attempted collegiate coursework. 

 
d. Exceptions to the requirements of paragraph II.A.1.a. may be made by the Director of 
Admissions for individuals in the following categories: (a) applicants who have completed 
secondary school at least three years prior to the date of matriculation, (b) educationally 
disadvantaged students, including those from schools with inadequate course offerings, (c) 
applicants with highly specialized talents or backgrounds appropriate to a particular program of 
study, or (d) applicants with exceptionally high combined high school standing and test scores. 
The Director of Admissions may also waive test scores for students who demonstrate maturity 
and show promise of success. 

e. Each applicant may be called upon to provide supplementary information, if it is deemed 
necessary. 

 
2. New England Regional Program 
As a member of the New England Board of Higher Education (NEBHE), the University of Connecticut 
provides residents of other NEBHE member states a tuition reduction when the student is enrolled in an 
approved degree program (as identified by NEBHE) that is not available at a public institution in their 
home state.   
 
3. Transfer of Credit 
The Office of Admissions, in consultation with academic departments, will evaluate coursework 
completed by students at other collegiate institutions, as well as military credit as a result of years of 
service or training, for eligibility for awarding transfer credit.  The number of transfer credits such 
students are awarded depends upon the character, quantity, and quality of the work they have done. 
Transfer credit will be given only for courses in which the student earned a "C" grade or higher (2.0 on a 
4.0 scale).  Transfer credit will not be computed in a student’s University of Connecticut GPA.  
 
In addition to other procedures, and with the approval of the appropriate department and the Provost 
or designated representative, College Entrance Examination Board (C.E.E.B.) Advanced Placement or 
other examinations may be used as a basis for granting advanced standing to students at the time of 
admission. In such cases, the Admissions Office shall forward the materials compiled by these testing 
agencies to the department(s) teaching the subject matter(s) covered by the test. The department(s), 
having examined the materials submitted, shall determine whether the materials are sufficient to (1) 
grant a student full credit for a specified course as a transfer course, or (2) permit a student to use a 
specific course in meeting prerequisite requirements for more advanced courses or in fulfilling course 
requirements for graduation. 
 



Students registered at the University who desire to take work in other collegiate institutions to be 
applied toward their degrees at the University should obtain approval from the Office of Admissions 
before taking such work.  
 
4. High School Students and Credit Bearing Courses 
The issuance of UConn credit to high school students is overseen by the Office of Early College Programs 
(OECP). High school students may enroll in UConn courses either through the dual-enrollment Early 
College Experience Program (ECE), or with permission, as independent non-degree students.  

Students enrolled in high school who want to take UConn courses as non-degree students should 
contact the OECP prior to registration. 

UConn departments are responsible for ensuring the equivalence of ECE courses taught in high schools 
and at UConn. Instructors must be certified by the University department to teach ECE courses and must 
follow accreditation criteria established by OECP and NEASC.   

University departments offering their courses through ECE are responsible for monitoring grading 
practices and ensuring that they are comparable to practices in the department. Completed ECE courses 
will be recorded on a non-degree UConn transcript with grade.  

 Students who earn a grade of C or higher receive University credit.   

 Students who earn a grade lower than C shall not receive credit; the course grade will appear as 
“audit” on the student’s transcript.   

Upon matriculation, ECE students will be provided the opportunity to move non-degree coursework to 
the undergraduate record (see 5. below).  
 
Students may withdraw from a course or from the ECE program at any time; also the University or the 
secondary school may require withdrawal from specific courses or from the entire ECE program at any 
time, per policies designated in the UConn ECE Policies and Procedures Guide. 

 
5. Non-Degree Students 

a. Persons who wish to pursue college work without being formally admitted as candidates for an 
undergraduate degree at the University may register for courses as non-degree students.  

 
b. Non-degree students may register for Spring or Fall courses two weeks prior to the beginning of 

classes. Registration is on a space-available basis and limited to two courses totaling not more 
than eight (8) credits in a semester.  Requests for exceptions to this policy may be made to the 
director or designee of non-degree programs.  Students who have been dismissed from the 
University must seek permission to take coursework with non-degree status from the dean or 
designee of the school or college from which the student was dismissed.  They are not eligible for 
exceptions to course and credit limits.  

 
c. Continued enrollment of a non-degree student is dependent upon the student's maintaining a 

minimum cumulative grade point average of 2.0 after having attempted 12 credits or having been 
enrolled for two semesters.  

 
d. A non-degree student who wishes to become a degree candidate at the University of Connecticut 

must apply for admission in the same way as any other prospective student. 
 



e. When a non-degree student matriculates, the student will, in conjunction with the dean or 
designee of his or her school or college, or the director or designee of his or her program, 
determine whether or not credits earned as a non-degree student will be applied to the degree. 
Students who have coursework on their non-degree record that has not been assessed may seek 
approval by their school or college’s dean or designee to have that coursework evaluated and 
moved to the undergraduate record.  Once courses have been moved to the undergraduate 
record they cannot be removed unless, under exceptional circumstances, permission is given by 
the Vice Provost for Academic Affairs. 

 
 
II.B.10. Adding or Dropping Courses 
Instructions for adding and dropping courses appear in the Schedule of Classes. Within the following 
regulations, students may revise their course schedules on days and at hours specified by the Office of 
the Registrar. Though classes may be scheduled on weekends, these are not factored into the following 
regulations.   
 
Students should consult with their academic advisor prior to adding or dropping courses. 
 
If a particular course requires consent, a student must obtain that consent before adding that course.  
 
Students may add courses during the first ten days of classes without special permissions.  In 
exceptional circumstances only, a student may add courses after the tenth day of classes with the 
consent of the student's advisor, the course instructor, and the head of the department or program 
offering the course. After the fourth week, the permission of the student's academic dean or his/her 
designee is also required for adding classes. 
 
Students may drop courses before the end of the tenth day of classes without transcript notations. After 
the tenth day of classes and through the ninth week a student may drop one course for any reason with 
permission from the student’s advisor.  No student is permitted to drop a course after the ninth week of 
classes or to drop more than one course after the first ten days of classes unless on the 
recommendation of the advisor, an exception is made by the dean or designee of the school or college 
in which the student is enrolled. Exceptions are made only for extenuating circumstances beyond the 
student's control. Poor academic performance is not considered a sufficient reason for dropping a 
course after the ninth week. Any course dropped after the first ten days of classes will receive a “W” on 
the transcript.  Exceptions to transcript notations can be made only by the Provost or designee. 
 
During the first ten days of classes of the semester, a student may change course sections without 
advisor consultation. After the tenth day of classes, course section changes require the same 
authorizations as other add/drop transactions. 
 
A student who is enrolled in, but does not attend any classes or laboratory meetings during the first ten 
days of classes may be denied a place in the course (see II.E.11, Class Attendance). Such non-
attendance, or non-attendance later in the semester, does not constitute withdrawal; the student must 
officially drop the course by regular procedures or risk being assigned a failing grade. 
 
In considering a schedule with fewer than 12 credits, a student should consult with an advisor and dean 
or designee of the school or college in which the student is enrolled. A student considering fewer than 
12 credits  should note the regulations concerning part-time students, scholastic probation and dismissal 



(see II.B.3, Improper Registration or Failure to Register, II.B.4, Credits Permitted in a Semester and 
II.E.15, Suspension or Expulsion), and financial aid. 
 
A student who withdraws from a full-year course at the close of the first semester shall receive credit for 
the work of the first semester if the student has passed the course, unless it is announced in the catalog 
that the course must be taken in its entirety, in which case the credit shall be withheld until the course is 
completed. 
 
Students at the University's regional campuses are subject to all regulations governing adding and 
dropping courses except that course instructors act for the department heads and the regional campus 
director or designee acts for the dean. 
 
For courses of fewer than 14 weeks duration, the add/drop periods will be adjusted and determined by 
the Registrar.   


